
 
TOWN COUNCIL 

HYBRID MEETING – VIRTUAL AND IN-PERSON 
January 2, 2024 

Regular Town Council Meeting 
Council Chambers 

 
APPROVED MINUTES 

 
1) CALL TO ORDER  
 
Mayor Black-Burke called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  
 
Present: Mayor Nuchette Black-Burke, Deputy Mayor Darleen Klase, Councilor Mary 
Armstrong, Councilor Ronald Eleveld, Councilor Kristin Gluck Hoffman, Councilor Ojala 
Naeem, Councilor William Pelkey, Councilor Leroy Smith, and Councilor Walker 
 
2) PRAYER OR REFLECTION   
 
Councilor Eleveld led the group in prayer/reflection. 
 
3) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
 
Councilor Eleveld led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
4) PROCLAMATIONS AND AWARDS  
 
5)  PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS  
 
Neill Sachdev and Jim Burke, Windsor Arts Center, gave an update on the Arts Center 
and what they will be doing going forward. This year, they have experienced dramatic 
growth and an exciting change. The Arts Board of Directors has doubled in size with a 
diversity of individuals. There are waiting lists for both exhibitions and studio spaces and 
they look forward to meeting that demand. 
 
Mr. Burke gave an update on accomplishments of the Arts Center made throughout 
2023. The Arts Center conducted some meetings and gathered information on what 
individuals are looking for in the arts arena. Mainly, it showed that they want more arts 
and specifically they are looking to include more interactive arts. Also they are looking 
for better communication with the community in announcing events which the Arts Center 
will be having.   
 
Mr. Sachdev announced two upcoming programs and invited the Council to attend those.  
 
6)  COMMUNICATIONS FROM COUNCIL MEMBERS 
 
Councilor Naeem said Happy New Year to everyone. She appreciated hearing from the 
Arts Center today. She encouraged everyone to go to the Arts Center events, but also 
to the Historical Society events as they are offering many programs as well. 
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Councilor Armstrong said Happy Holidays to everyone. It is a joy to see how Windsor is 
so supportive of its citizens and first responders. She thanked town staff for all they do 
and said she is looking forward to hearing from citizens as well.   
 
Councilor Walker wished everyone a Happy New Year. He believes at the road diet 
meeting that there was not a zoom option set up so some people couldn’t attend the 
meeting. He also heard that some individuals wanted to make sure that when we set up 
the road diet and if it doesn’t work with one lane that we will go back to the two lanes. 
He gave the example of the last incident when there was an accident on I-91 that traffic 
went through the town center and it got grid locked.   
 
Councilor Pelkey said Happy Holidays to everyone and the best in the new upcoming 
year. At the end of last year, we were in this room speaking of the road diet with quite a 
variety of opinions. He is looking forward to the debate on what the town will be doing 
there. He gave a push for the Northwest Park concert series which is sponsored by the 
Friends of Northwest Park. You can go to their website to see who is playing and on 
which dates.  
 
Councilor Gluck Hoffman said Happy New Year to everyone and thanked 
representatives from the Arts Center for coming out to speak tonight. She wished 
everyone a safe weekend with the snow coming and thanked the town’s first responders 
as well. 
 
Councilor Eleveld said Happy New Year to everyone and to watch out for your neighbors 
in light of the snow that is coming. Please help your neighbor if needed.  
 
Deputy Mayor Klase said Happy New Year to everyone. 
 
Councilor Smith said Happy New Year to everyone and thanked everyone for their 
services (volunteer and other) in 2023. He is looking forward to the town’s 
accomplishments in 2024.  
 
Mayor Black-Burke said Happy New Year to everyone. She acknowledged that yesterday 
there was a fire in town and it was another example on how our neighbors take care of 
each other. She thanked all the first responders and the neighbors for their help. She 
reminded everyone that if you still have a live Christmas tree in your house to water it as 
it can be a fire hazard if you don’t.  She had an opportunity to be a part of the ribbon 
cutting for the Day Hill Dome in town.   
 
7) REPORT OF APPOINTED BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS  
 

a) Board of Education 
 
Leonard Lockhart, Board of Education, gave the following report: 
● The next regular meeting is Wednesday, January 17, 2024 at 6:30 PM in the LPW 

Board Room. The meeting will be held via Zoom and in person in the LPW Board 
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Room. Superintendent Dr. Terrell Hill will present his 2024-2025 budget at 6:30 PM, 
followed by a public forum on his budget with the regular meeting immediately 
following. The agenda will be posted on the district website.  

 
● The BOE will hold Public Forums on the 2024-2025 proposed budget on Tuesday, 

January 23, Tuesday, January 30 and Tuesday, February 6 at 6:00 PM in the LPW 
Board Room and the public is invited to comment on the proposed budget at that 
time. At the conclusion of each public forum, the finance committee will meet to 
review the proposed budget. Community members will also have the opportunity to 
speak at the “Audience to Visitors” portion of all the finance committee meetings with 
the exception of the last one. If we have to go to a fourth one, that would be a ‘wrap 
up’ meeting. So there will be three meetings and if there is a need to have a fourth 
one, that will not have public forum. All meetings will be aired on the WIN-TV 
Educational Channel, Comcast Channel 95 or Frontier Channel 6103. Please see 
the district website for meeting agendas which will include Zoom meeting links as 
well as other alternative ways to view or listen to these meetings.  

 
● If you missed the magic of “Rejoice with Song: A Winter Choral Concert” performed 

by the WHS Choral Department directed by Dr. Tracee White, you may view the 
entire concert online.  

 
● New Kindergarten Age Requirements (2024-2025). The Connecticut Legislature 

recently changed the birthdate cutoff to start kindergarten from turning 5 on or before 
January 1 to turning 5 on or before September 1. This change goes into effect 
starting with the 2024-2025 school year. A child who does not meet the cutoff may 
still be admitted to kindergarten pursuant to public act 23-208 upon (1) a written 
request from the parent or guardian and (2) an assessment completed by the school 
that determines admitting the child to kindergarten would be developmentally 
appropriate. 

 
Determining developmentally appropriate skills and behaviors for kindergarten is a 
complex process. As we plan for the State mandated process, for the 2024-2025 
school year, families who would like to register a child for kindergarten who is turning 
5 after September 1, 2024 will be permitted to do so by completing an online waiver 
request. If your child is turning 5 on or before September 1, you DO NOT need to 
complete this form. Once the waiver is completed you will be contacted by your 
school principal to schedule your child’s assessment. Assessments will be held on 
a monthly basis starting January 2024 through August of 2024.  As we continue to 
assess the situation and learn more about the state expectations, this process might 
change for 2025-2026. The online waiver request and additional information may be 
found on our district website.  
 

● Windsor Public Schools and offices will be closed on Monday, January 15, 2024 in 
observance of Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day.   
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● Dr. Hill’s next Coffee Talk will be on Wednesday, January 24, 2024 at 5:30 PM in 

the LPW Board Room. Please go to www.windsorct.org to RSVP for the event. It is 
important to RSVP so administration has an idea of how many people will be coming 
to the event. 

 
Councilor Eleveld observed that when we go to the Town of Windsor, town government 
website, we can see the meetings in the past for the Board of Education. We cannot see 
anything currently. He would ask that a link be created on WIN-TV and YouTube so it 
connects to the town’s website. 
 
Councilor Eleveld asked the rationale or why the age change was made for 
kindergartners. Mr. Lockhart said he won’t speak for the State legislature but in his opinion 
the rationale is that other states are doing it this way. Universal Pre-K is also on the table 
with the State legislature and is something that will be discussed soon.  
 
Mayor Black-Burke added in regards to Councilor Eleveld’s question it has been 
discussed widely and Connecticut is one of the states that is behind the ball on this. For 
many years some families have opted to keep their children back based on when that 
birthdate does fall. It’s a conversation that is ongoing.  
 
8) TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT  
 
Town Manager Souza gave the following report: 
 
Town Offices Closed 
Town offices will be closed on Monday, January 15, 2024 in observance of the Martin 
Luther King, Jr. holiday. 
 
Dr. Martin Luther King event 
The Archer Memorial A.M.E. Zion Church will be sponsoring its Dr. Martin Luther King, 
Jr. Celebration for the community on Monday, January 15, 2024, from 2:00 PM - 3:30 PM 
at the Windsor Town Hall Council Chambers at 275 Broad Street in Windsor. 
 
The keynote speaker will be Mayor Nuchette Black-Burke. She is a lifelong resident of 
Windsor and has served the community for several years on the Town Council and 
previously on the Board of Education.  
 
All are welcome as the community comes together in commemoration of Reverend Dr. 
Martin Luther King Jr.’s dream, life, and legacy.  The event is free and is open to all.  For 
questions, please contact the Archer Memorial A.M.E. Zion Church office at 860-688-
5225 or at churchsec@archeramezchurch.com 
 
Winter Parking Rules 
Just a reminder of the winter parking regulations.  There is no parking on Windsor public 
streets between the hours of 1:00 AM and 6:00 AM. Also, there is no parking allowed on 
public streets during a snow or ice storm that has been in progress for one hour or more.  

http://www.windsorct.org/
mailto:churchsec@archeramezchurch.com
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Also please remember the town ordinance requires property owners to clear snow from 
the sidewalk (and fire hydrants if there is one on your property) within 12 hours after a 
storm.  
 
Siting Council Virtual Meeting regarding River Street Solar Project – Update 
The Connecticut Siting Council held a virtual meeting Thursday, December 21, 2023. At 
this meeting the Siting Council approved a request for a public hearing relative to the 
proposed River Street solar project.  The Siting Council has not yet set a hearing date.  
 
The Siting Council also approved the Town of Windsor for party status. We will be 
communicating with legal counsel in regards to preparing for next steps in the process. 
We will share more information as it becomes available.    
 
I-291 Bridge Rehabilitation Project  
Town staff recently participated in a meeting with representatives from CT Department of 
Transportation and South Windsor to discuss a future rehabilitation project of the I-291 
Bridge. The bridge connecting Windsor and South Windsor over the Connecticut River 
was originally built in 1958 and reconstructed in 1993. This will essentially be a full 
rehabilitation and surfacing project which will extend the service life of the structure. 
Construction is anticipated to begin in the spring of 2026 and be completed in the summer 
of 2027. This project would be funded through federal and state funds, no town funds 
would be required.  CT DOT is planning to hold a public information meeting later this 
winter. We will provide more information as it becomes available.  
 
Broad Street Road Diet Update 
Town staff recently hosted a Public Information meeting to hear updates on the recent 
and upcoming projects including the proposed Broad Street Road Diet. 
 
This proposed project includes the possible reduction of Broad Street to one travel lane 
in each direction from Poquonock Avenue (Route 75) to the vicinity of Sycamore Street, 
the creation of dedicated turn lanes, on-street parking, and improved walkability in the 
town center area. Additional work will include the installation of updated traffic signals to 
support the proposed lane configuration and shortened pedestrian crossing lengths. 
 
There was also an overview of evaluation of roundabout concept that is under 
consideration & being evaluated at the Bloomfield Ave/Poquonock intersection and the 
Broad Street/Poquonock Avenue/Palisado Avenue intersection.  
 
Current Schedule of Major Design Milestones 
 Preliminary Design - Feb. 15 
 Public Information Sessions – Feb and March 
 Semi-Final Design- April 15 
 Final plan for CT DOT review - May 15 
 Final Plans for Bidding - June 15 
 Bids due - July 30 
 Set Referendum Date – August/September 
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Funding Sources 

Initial Estimate - $4.52M inclusive of Design and Construction  
 $85,000 Town Sources for Survey and Preliminary Plans 
 $200,000  State Urban Action Grant for Design 
 $1,000,000  State Urban Action Grant for Construction 
 $3,000,000 Congressional Discretionary Spending for Construction 

 
Balance above the state and federal grants would come from Town funds or a 
reduction in the project scope 

 
Anyone interested in obtaining further information may do so by contacting the 
Engineering Department at (860) 285-1861, or by email at 
engineering@townofwindsorct.com. 
 
Public Workshop on Riverfront Recapture Park 
Riverfront Recapture is transforming 60+ acres of riverfront land into a new community 
park, including a regional trail extension, an expansive cove, and complementary 
commercial development right on the Hartford-Windsor line at the end of Meadow Road. 
 
Help shape the future park by sharing your vision and ideas on January 13th, 11:00 AM 
– 2:00 PM at 330 Windsor Avenue Community Center. 
 
There will be snacks, interactive games, art activities, and more! 
 
For more information, please call 860-713-3131 or go to Riverfront Recapture’s website 
at connect@riverfront.org 
 
Councilor Walker asked if the park as proposed involves the river trail coming into 
Windsor. The last drawings that he saw there was an issue with whether the bikeway, 
walkway would be able to go through the Loomis Chaffee property. The last proposal that 
he saw indicated that instead of going through the property the walk or driveway would 
go along the train tracks. Are there any updates on that? Town Manager Souza said he 
does not have an update from a month or 6 weeks ago. There are two alternative routes 
through Loomis Chafee’s property at the northern end so it connects here with Windsor 
Center. Town Manager Souza further explained the project and gave some possible 
options.  
 
Councilor Walker asked about the Road Diet project and if it would include new and easier 
programmable traffic lights? Town Manager Souza said yes there would be new signals 
in the project area. 
 
Councilor Walker asked for an update on the Quiet Zone project for Windsor. Town 
Manager Souza said the State of Connecticut submitted two applications to the Federal 
government. Unfortunately, those were not successful. Those were a request for 
additional planning money to do the planning/engineering for the Quiet Zone for the entire 
length of the Hartford line. They did however, receive extra money for certain upgrades 

mailto:engineering@townofwindsorct.com
mailto:infodesk@riverfront.org
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of the Hartford line. Councilor Walker then asked if that’s it. Town Manager Souza said 
the State of Connecticut appreciates the desire for the communities along the line to have 
a Quiet Zone. As other grant opportunities come along, they will pursue those.  
 
Councilor Pelkey stated in regards to the road diet, he asked if we’re making sure we 
have adequate planning for Newton’s third law. If we change the traffic on Broad Street 
are they zipping on the roads behind instead? The other question is in regards to the solar 
power plant and the town involvement. What are we looking at for expenditures for outside 
counsel? Town Manager Souza said unfortunately he cannot give a ballpark figure on 
outside counsel as we don’t know how long and extensive the Siting Council will be. We 
will get a better sense over the next 30 days what that potential estimated time will be. 
However, it’s difficult at this time to provide a clear estimate.  
 
9) REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
 
Town Improvements Committee – Councilor Smith – nothing to report. 
 
Finance Committee – Councilor Naeem – nothing to report. 
 
Joint Town Council/Board of Education Committee – Deputy Mayor Klase – nothing to 
report. 
 
Health and Safety Committee – Councilor Armstrong – nothing to report. 
 
Personnel Committee – Deputy Mayor Klase – nothing to report,. 
 
10) ORDINANCES - None 
 
11) UNFINISHED BUSINESS - None 
 
12) NEW BUSINESS  
 

a) Presentation by Capital Region Council of Governments (CRCOG) 
 
Matt Hart, CRCOG, gave an overview of the role and function of CRCOG and how the 
town interfaces with that metropolitan body.    
 
The Capitol Region Council of Governments (CRCOG) serves a variety of functions in 
the region. CRCOG provides planning, programs and services to its member 
municipalities. CRCOG is the designated Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPOs) for 
the region. MPOs are required by federal law and provide a forum for a continuing, 
cooperative, and comprehensive transportation planning process that results in plans and 
programs that consider all transportation modes and supports metropolitan community 
development and social goals. 
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CRCOG has various divisions including Municipal Services, Regional Planning, 
Transportation, and Emergency Planning. There are also various committees that staff 
participates on pertaining to these divisions.  
 
MUNICIPAL SERVICES 
CRCOGs Municipal Services focuses on municipal shared services. These include the 
CRCOG Regional GIS and Purchasing Council that is used for procurement. Additionally 
per Connecticut General Statute (CGS) section 17a-760, each Council of Governments 
(COG) established a Human Services Coordinating Council and per CGS Section 9-229b, 
CRCOG has been designated as the regional election monitor. 
 
REGIONAL PLANNING  
CRCOG is one of nine state designated Regional Councils of Governments (RCOG). 
RCOGs are chartered under CGS Sections 4-124i to 4-124p and 8-31. As an RCOG, 
CRCOG must develop a Regional Plan of Conservation and Development (POCD).  This 
is not a detailed land use plan, but rather a general ten year vision guide for the region. 
Municipalities proposing zoning text amendments or zone changes that occur within 500 
feet of another municipality must submit such changes to the relevant RCOG for review. 
CRCOG analyzes these “referrals” for consistency with its POCD. Projects cover diverse 
topics: land use, zoning, housing, sustainable and livable communities, transit oriented 
development, brownfields, natural disaster mitigation, and data management. 
 
TRANSPORATION 
CRCOG also assists with transportation planning throughout the region of highways, 
roads, rails and trails. CRCOG also administers a number of funding opportunities 
including the Local Transportation Capital Improvement Plan (LOTCIP) grants.  The Town 
has received these grants for numerous roadway rehabilitation/reconstruction projects 
some including, International Drive (Phase I), Deerfield Road, Archer Road, Kennedy 
Road, and Day Hill Road (Between Northfield Drive and Marshal Phelps Road).  
 
EMERGENCY PLANNING 
CRCOG looks to access and coordinate federal, state, and local grant and financial 
opportunities to enhance the region’s capabilities to protect the safety, security, and 
health of its citizens through the region’s police, fire, public health, EMS and emergency 
planning organizations. This is done through the development and implementation of 
practical projects to promote regional public safety and inter-agency strategies for public 
safety service delivery, managerial cooperation, training and use of advanced technology. 
 
Councilor Naeem asked that Mr. Hart give the public a better understanding of what 
‘regional housing plans’ means. What does that entail? Does Windsor play a role in that? 
What does holding people accountable for a regional housing plan mean? Mr. Hart said 
what they are contemplating, on the housing strategy, is to do their best to assess 
demand and their current ability to meet that demand across the housing spectrum and 
what they anticipate in the future.  Also we would look at what are some time tested 
methodologies that have been proven to work and what are some newer approaches 
that the region can contemplate as well. He expects there will be a variety of 
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recommendations related to zoning as well as local incentives. Another thing we’d like 
to look at is middle housing. What more can we do to rehabilitate existing 2 family, 3 
family, 4 family houses that our region has thousands of which are underutilized. That is 
one form of housing that we can look to strengthen and repurpose. They will do their 
best to assess demand at present and what they see as the future along with their best 
set of recommendations that our towns can use and the region working collaboratively. 
He doesn’t see them setting a set of mandates. They want to be proactive and see what 
is working in other parts of the state and the country too.  
 
Councilor Naeem asked if they have a plan as they look at the coming years on how to 
start addressing some of the challenges we are seeing with vacant, large corporate 
buildings, corporate parks and so on. Mr. Hart responded they are working with Metro 
Hartford that is looking at the commercial office market. Downtown Hartford and the city 
stands to be significantly impacted by that, especially a couple of years down the line as 
leases come up for renewal. Windsor is impacted by that as well. They are helping to 
identify some solutions and he believes the regional housing strategy will look at that, to 
see to what extent, some of that stock could be repurposed for housing. Not all 
commercial properties lend themselves to that however. 
 
Deputy Mayor Klase asked if they ever help towns purchase vendor services such as 
cyber security services, or those types of vendors. Mr. Hart said yes that they do.    
 
Deputy Mayor Klase asked if they foresee any support for towns for school infrastructure. 
Mr. Hart asked if it was in terms of identifying grant opportunities. Deputy Mayor Klase 
said for new buildings or retro fitting buildings. Mr. Hart responded that yes they can 
provide some assistance through the grant screening process.  They also, through their 
members, have advocated for the expansion of state dollars to use for HVAC projects in 
schools. They were successful with that.  
 
Councilor Smith asked if they are self-funded or where do they get their funding from? 
Mr. Hart answered that they do not have the authority to issue bonds. Their organization 
is authorized for approximately 35 full-time positions. The budget is between $9-$10 
million. The vast majority of their funding (55%) is federal transportation money that flows 
through the state for those transportation projects. There is one main operating fund. 
Another 30% of their revenues comes from the State, and the remainder is from member 
dues. 
 
Councilor Smith asked if the Climate Pollution Reduction grant was done already. If so, 
what was the goal of that? Mr. Hart said that is an on-going project. Of the 69 largest 
metro areas in the country, they were entitled to receive a planning grant of 
approximately $1 million. The Metro Hartford qualified, applied for and received a 
planning grant. The area that will be served by the grant is a little bit larger than CRCOG. 
It goes down to Middletown as well. It’s the Hartford, East Hartford, Middletown 
Metropolitan service area. The planning grant application is due in March and the 
implementation grant follows only a month later in April. The grant is designed to promote 
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projects that will reduce green house gas emissions. That is the focus.  He explained 
further and gave some examples for the use of the funds.  
 
Councilor Smith asked about the original warehouse study. What does that entail? What 
are we trying to look at? Mr. Hart stated that warehouse/land use applications are an 
issue for our regions and our communities have received many applications for 
warehouses, often of good size. Many of our communities are struggling with these 
applications. This project will look to assess demand and come up with a set of 
recommendations that our member towns can use when they are looking at an 
application.  
 
Councilor Eleveld asked about the Regional Stormwater Management study. What does 
regional stormwater mean? If the water falls in Windsor we usually take care of it. Mr. 
Hart responded that watersheds can extend across multiple communities. Stormwater 
impacts can as well. He gave the example of the water that collects in the stream in his 
backyard in West Hartford which comes from the West Farms mall and I-84, overflows 
his backyard goes down through the park river to the Connecticut River, impacts 
communities along the Connecticut River and then flows into the south. More densely 
populated areas are dealing increasingly with significant flooding as a result of these 
heavy rain events. So how are we going to adapt to that for those changing conditions 
in the future? It will more than likely be a variety of traditional hard infrastructure (pipes 
in the ground, etc.) There has been a lot of progress made with green infrastructure in 
terms with how that water can be dealt with below grade and handled more locally. Both 
the planning aspects of this as well as future design and construction are going to come 
at a significant cost. Would they be better off tackling this as a region instead of one town 
tackling it on their own? Last year they applied for a state grant under the Climate 
Resilience fund and they will be receiving a grant in the amount of roughly $250,000 so 
they can start their work in this area. 
 
Councilor Walker said CRCOG is a good resource. They are focused most of the year 
on transportation, correct. Mr. Hart said yes.  
 
Councilor Walker said that Windsor started out with a Quiet Study. It was basically 
Windsor by itself. Moving forward looking at the federal funding that makes the quiet 
zones occur, other areas of the state joined together and said let’s all do this together 
instead of doing it as individual towns. If the grants aren’t successful, what would be 
CRCOG’s advice for Windsor? Mr. Hart stated he doesn’t think that Windsor has to start 
over again. We have been in close communication with the town over the years and 
passenger rail is a priority for the State Department of Transportation administration. As 
the Town Manager said, we need to continue to seek federal and state funding for this 
project. Mr. Hart stated that it would be better to tackle this as a region instead of just 
one town trying to handle it individually. Councilor Walker then said that it’s not a ‘done 
issue’ then correct? Mr. Hart said that is correct as CRCOG will help where it can and 
will keep trying.  
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Councilor Armstrong asked how much are the annual membership costs and how does 
CRCOG acquire members? Mr. Hart stated the planning regions, the boundaries, are 
set by the State. The last process was a consolidation in the 2014-2015 time frame. The 
State consolidated from 15 to 9 member towns. At that point, CRCOG had 33 members 
and some of the smaller COGs were dissolving. The towns in those COGs petitioned the 
state to be able to join CRCOG. The planning boundaries are set by the State, however, 
participation in the COG is voluntary. So if a town were to decide to leave, there is a 
process under State Statute that they can use to do that.  Mr. Hart added the annual 
dues are set by the Policy Board and they’ve not been adjusted in several years. There 
is a base $3,000 annual charge that every community pays. Then the per capita is $.69 
on that $3,000 base.   
 

b) Overview of State statute regarding the use of Automated Traffic Enforcement 
Devices 

 
Scott Colby, Assistant Town Manager, stated during the 2023 legislative session, the 
Connecticut General Assembly passed a traffic safety related bill which was subsequently 
signed into law by Governor Ned Lamont in June. Information pertaining to one of these 
laws is summarized below for Council members’ reference and for future discussion at 
the Town Council’s Health and Safety Committee. There are multiple steps that need to 
be completed prior to being able to submit a plan to the CT Department of Transportation 
for review and approval. 
 
Public Act 23-116 (PA-116) implements the recommendations of the Vision Zero Council, 
an interagency work group dedicated to eliminating transportation-related injuries and 
fatalities throughout Connecticut with automated traffic enforcement safety devices also 
referred to as cameras.  
 
These devices or cameras detect and collect evidence of alleged driving violations. The 
images captured by these devices include license plate information and the date, time, 
and location of alleged violations related to 1) speeding of 10 miles-per-hour or more over 
the posted limit and 2) failure to stop at a steady red light. 
 
Municipalities must follow the provisions set forth by PA-116 in order to receive approval 
to install and activate automated traffic enforcement safety devices. Primary requirements 
include adoption of an ordinance authorizing the use of these cameras and submission 
of a plan to CT DOT. Additionally, interested municipalities must adopt a citation hearing 
procedure, comprehensive safety action plan, and written privacy policy/protocol. Prior to 
submitting a plan to CT DOT, the municipality must conduct a public hearing and the 
municipal legislative body must vote on the proposed plan. 
 
Councilor Naeem asked if there is any State funding available tied to this. Is the State 
expecting the towns/municipalities to fund all of the costs affiliated with setting this up? 
Assistant Town Manager Colby replied at this time the town is exploring any possible 
grants that are available for the town to pursue.  
 



 
Regular Town Council meeting 
January 2, 2024   12 
 
Councilor Naeem asked if the State mentioned once they rolled this out if there would 
be a bucket of money for this program. Town Manager Souza stated the State did not. 
They are allowing municipalities to retain any fine fees. Those fees must go towards 
improving transportation mobility, investment and maintenance of the program. Right 
now, there are no specific grants available.  
 
Councilor Eleveld asked if the citation is for the car or the person.  Assistant Town 
Manager Colby stated that at this time the way we are interpreting it is it’s for the vehicles.  
 
Councilor Eleveld asked what the acronym ATESD stands for? Assistant Town Manager 
Colby replied it stands for Automated Traffic Enforcement Safety Device. 
 
Councilor Eleveld said that the memo states these have to be equitably distributed within 
the town. Does that mean if you have one in the north end of town that you also need to 
have one in the south end of town and one in the middle? Assistant Town Manager Colby 
said when it mentions equitable distribution they are looking at a variety of different 
measures now and we need to further explore that with the guidance. They are looking 
at municipal poverty rate, percent of occupied housing with vehicles, and qualified 
census tracks, which at this time Windsor does not have any of those.  
 
Councilor Eleveld asked if there is an estimated cost. Assistant Town Manager Colby 
said he does not have one at the moment. Town Manager Souza added that it is 
anticipated that it will be similar to the stationary license plate readers that we have. 
Those are approximately $3,000-$4,000 on an annual basis. 
 
Councilor Eleveld stated that we have license plate readers in town that could be used 
to assist in the investigation of a crime. Then we have license plate readers but that 
information cannot be used in the investigation of a crime. These cameras are only to be 
used in the violation of an ordinance. That means to him that they cannot be used for an 
investigation of a crime. Are we able to set the speed limits on the device? Town 
Manager Souza said state law has provided for a legal traffic authority. The State does 
allow municipalities now on local roads, not state-owned roads, to be able to set speed 
limits.  
 
Councilor Armstrong asked if we are going to hire someone to man the lights and give 
out tickets. Assistant Town Manager Colby responded that is something the town has to 
explore. Town Manager Souza stated there is that possibility depending on how many 
devices are put out. 
 
Councilor Pelkey wanted to make sure that we are doing our due diligence on the Road 
Diet before we go forward with it. 
 
Councilor Smith asked if this information can be shared with the Department of Motor 
Vehicles and insurance company. Can it be tracked? Assistant Town Manager Colby 
said that is something that we’d have to look into as we further explore the law and look 
at the devices themselves to see what the process is for being able to issue that 
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violation/citation. Town Manager Souza added part of that process will be the State 
Department of Transportation (DOT) does have a model/policy related to privacy and the 
use of that data once it’s collected. We will see what DOT’s guidance is on that. 
 
Mayor Black-Burke said the piece of the equitable distribution keeps coming up as to 
where, how and what else happens. Once the information is collected, what else 
happens after that? What is the ‘what else’ that has come out of these traffic light 
cameras being accepted. Where else does the money go that is being collected? As we 
talk about the equitable distribution we need to figure out what the ‘what else’ is before 
we get too far in the process. Assistant Town Manager Colby stated that could be looked 
into. 
 
Councilor Gluck Hoffman asked about the costs. With the citation coming through, how 
are those funds funneled through? Do they go to the Police Department or would there 
have to be another person handling that? Would that require hiring someone? Assistant 
Town Manager Colby stated the fines can be used to cover the costs of the staff or 
outsourcing expenses. Regarding how the money trickles through the town, that is 
something that we can look into the law to see what the requirements are. The funds do 
have to be used for either the maintenance, upgrades or improvements to these 
cameras/devices and for the personnel that are involved in the review process. Town 
Manager Souza added there have been brief conversations that this might be a good 
opportunity to work with neighboring communities regarding a shared service.   
 
Councilor Pelkey asked what sort of revenue would be generated? How bad is the 
problem?  Once we install these devices and it starts to modify behavior, how would that 
effect the amount of revenue we are getting? He just doesn’t want to lose sight of that. 
We look at it and say this will be great and then find out we don’t have the funds to 
continue doing it, and then it goes back to what it was.  
 
Mayor Black-Burke referred the item to the Health & Safety Committee for review and 
recommendation. 
 
13)  RESIGNATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS – None  
 
14)  MINUTES OF PRECEDING MEETINGS 
 

a) Minutes of the December 18, 2023 Regular Town Council meeting 
 
MOVED by Deputy Mayor Klase, seconded by Councilor Pelkey to approve the minutes 
of the December 18, 2023 Regular Town Council meeting as presented. 
 
Motion Passed 9-0-0 

 
15)  PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS  
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16) EXECUTIVE SESSION  
 
17)  ADJOURNMENT  
 
MOVED by Councilor Armstrong, seconded by Councilor Eleveld to adjourn the meeting 
at 9:30 p.m. 
 
Motion Passed 9-0-0  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Helene Albert 
Recording Secretary 


